PROGRAM ASSESSMENT AND REVIEW COUNCIL MEETING MARCH 4, 2009, MINUTES (unapproved)
Present: B. Benken, R. Birkemeier, R. Deleon, T. Ebert, L. Farmer, K. Freesemann, J. Grey (exc.), K. Hagans-Murillo, A. Hayse, K. Janousek, C. Lord, L. Maxfield, W. Moore (exc.), J. Moreno,  M. Muller, V. Novack, H. O’Lawrence, S. Reddy, M. Saint-Germain, J. Sanchez-H., J. Schafer, T. Shehab, K. Wilson
Guests: Joanne Gordon (COTA), Jay Kvapil (COTA), Jena Borges (WASC), Milton Haken (WASC), Marilyn Miller (WASC)
The meeting was convened at 2:03 pm in AS12. 
The agenda was approved. 

The minutes of February 18, 2009, were approved as read.
Several announcements were made:

· The WASC visiting team is on campus March 4-6. 

· Review teams are reminded to send their final draft version of their program review report to the Executive Committee for an edit review and table check before submitting it for Council review.

· The Executive Committee meets the second and fourth Wednesdays from 2:00 to 3:30pm. Their next scheduled meeting is March 11, 2009.

· The next PARC meeting is March 18, 2009, on Brotman Hall, rooms 302.

Theatre Arts Program Review

Michelle Saint-Germain presented the Theatre Arts expedited program review report. She noted that program’s high activity level and strong community connections. Both the BA and MA degree programs have increasing enrollment; class size has become an issue. Some options have few students, and it can be difficult to calculate the actual number of majors. The review showed a need to expand directing. The review noted the issue of courses including students with a wide spectrum of experience, so the idea of cohorts emerged. The program has delineated student learning outcomes. A TA program exists; however, the percentage of tenure/tenure-track faculty is low, especially in view of rising enrollment. 
Joanne Gordon responded to the report, stating that it accurately reflected the program’s situation. She stated that several changes have already been made: more emphasis on directing, expanded options, and more TAs. She mentioned theater community connections, and noted that graduates are being accepted to prestigious graduate programs.

A couple of questions were raised.

· Only one faculty member does advising. This arrangement works well for the program, and students are well advised.

· The section on the use of assessment is very slim (the report references the self-study). More detail in the review report would be useful.

At this time guests were excused and the Council discussed the report further.
It was moved/seconded/passed to approve the external Program Review report of the Department of Theatre Arts. 

It was moved/seconded/passed to approve the self-study for program review of the Department of Theatre Arts.

It was moved/seconded/passed to approve the expedited program review report for Theatre Arts, with minor editorial additions.

WASC
The WASC visiting team members were introduced. They were pleased to see PARC in action. They posed several questions:

· Institutional review process quality: The current process is an improvement of the older process.

· Program review time lag: It took a while to understand the new process, and now PARC is more efficient. Programs are partly motivated by the MOUs, which impact resource allocation and other program decisions. MOUs are taken seriously, and can facilitate program improvement, but implementation can be stifled by budget constraints.

· Culture of evidence: Some aspects of CSULB have a long-standing culture of evidence, and the campus as a whole is more systematic about it now. The PARC process facilitates this awareness and use of assessment. External accreditation processes also promote a culture of evidence.

WASC members stated that individuals can provide confidential input via csulb_wasc@yahoo.com. The team will have their exit interview on March 6. The team was thanked for their presence.

PARC members reviewed the program reports progress. An updated calendar of reports was distributed to PARC.
· Electrical Engineering draft was submitted today, so timing will depend on the department. A time certain after 3pm is requested.

· Another draft needs to be done for the Dance program report, so PARC is waiting for the department’s action.

· David Hood will help complete the Classics program report.

PARC Questions and Answers were fielded.

· Vincent Novack disseminated a memo about Institutional Research and PeopleSoft figures, noted that each database has a unique purpose, and is influenced by policy and other CSULB documents.  Student figures are higher in PeopleSoft because of double majors, educational leave, credentials, GS 700 enrollment, etc. It was suggested that a boilerplate paragraph be crafted to insert in program review reports to explain the realities of student figure calculations. PeopleSoft figures, narrative and qualitative data can be incorporated into the report. PARC members can inform programs about these options when writing the report. The Executive Committee will discuss these issues.

· The graduate rate/progress usually differs between native and transfer students, but that issue is being address at the Chancellor’s office, so perhaps that table is not needed for the internal program review report. Institutional research can supply data by other demographic information such as ethnicity and sex. These issues can be discussed at a future PARC meeting.
· PARC can expand its two-way communication role by raising issues that PARC members can discuss with their college colleagues and bring back to PARC for discussion. Possible topics include native/transfer progress and faculty diversity.

· A document explaining PARC Executive Committee duties was distributed. This clarification can help PARC members know who to contact when PARC questions arise. Kelly will serve as point person for disseminating documents (e.g., agenda, minutes, reports). Dissemination will be electronic to cut down on use of paper, so few print copies of PARC items will be made available at the meetings.  

The meeting was adjourned at 3:15 pm. 

Respectfully submitted, Lesley Farmer

